
Goodbye To Ron Santo
People who don’t pay much attention to baseball and the MLB,
particularly the Chicago Cubs, might not realize who Ron Santo
is or that he is gone.

Ron Santo, legendary Chicago Cubs supporter, has passed away
at the age of 70.  Gaining popularity first as a player then
as an outspoken sportscaster, Ron Santo became the voice and
face of the Chicago Cubs in recent years.  Always saying what
was on his mind, Santo’s gravelly voice was the easiest way to
find that Cubs game on WGN radio 720 in a hurry.  As a Cubs
fan, I will miss it.

Sadly, Ron Santo did not live to see himself inducted into the
Baseball Hall of Fame, nor did he see his beloved Cubbies win
the World Series.  If you’d like to read more about Ron Santo
or about his crusade against juvenile diabetes, here is an
article in the suburban Chicago newspaper, The Daily Herald.

Condolences and prayers to the Santo family.
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Almost Time…
Well,  baseball  season  is  almost  upon  us  finally,  and  I’m
really starting to get the itch – not that I’ll be able to
watch many games anyway since when we’re actually home to
watch tv it’s dominated by Noggin and the Disney Channel…  but
I can dream, right?

So the other day, I did a search on youtube.com for “Cubs
baseball” so I could give my son an early taste of what he’ll
hopefully enjoy watching with me all summer.  I found a gem of
a song by Steve Goodman, a grammy-winning artist who passed
away from leukemia at the age of 36.  Mr. Goodman was a die-
hard Chicago Cubs fan his entire life, and sadly, his favorite
team never made it to the playoffs during his lifetime.  They
appeared in the World Series in 1945, 3 years before Goodman
was born, and then they clinched the Eastern Division title
for the National League in 1984 – securing a place in the
post-season just 4 days after Steve Goodman passed away.

I always knew about Steve Goodman from the awesome song, “Go
Cubs Go”, a song they play at Wrigley Field after every Cubs
win.  I seem to remember hearing the song over the intercom at
the end of a school day one year when I was growing up –
principal must have been a Cubs fan…

But anyway, in addition to “Go Cubs Go”, Goodman penned and
performed other musical works of art; some about the Cubs,
some about Chicago, and some about neither.  Here is the one I
found today and enjoyed, however bittersweet its title and
message “A Dying Cubs Fan’s Last Request”.  I chose to post
this version of it, rather than the one that shows Steve
Goodman singing it on the rooftops of Wrigley – that’s just
too sad.
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And just so that this post doesn’t end on a down note, here is
the old favorite “Go Cubs Go” – let’s hope this is the year
the Cubs make Steve Goodman proud!



CUBS OPENING DAY – 17 DAYS, SOME ODD HOURS – GO CUBBIES!!!

The Drama…
I’m going on my third month as a youth group leader, and while
I always enjoy myself at church on Wednesday nights, in recent
weeks I’ve also felt a strange kind of dread.  I couldn’t put
my finger on it until last night.  There was a huge drama in
our small group of 7th grade girls involving a friendship
between two of the girls.  The situation made for a lot of
tension and was also a huge distraction from our lesson. 
After group, I mentioned this to the other 7th grade girls
leader and the youth pastor, and neither seemed surprised,
especially given the dramatic nature of a specific girl in my
group – their words, not mine.  I came home around 9 pm last
night with 4 of my own little kids to put to bed while feeling
entirely emotionally drained.  I realized that even though I
enjoy being a youth group leader for the most part, that
strange sense of dread that I feel in the beginning of the
week has to do with bracing myself for the weekly Wednesday
night drama.  The more I thought about it, the more I realized
that the other 7th grade girls leader’s attitude has greatly
improved since the beginning of the year.  Also, a few weeks
ago, two students were transferred into my group because their
friends were in my group – so now I have the entire clique in
my group, and I get to oversee and facilitate all of their
various factions.  Wonderful.  I have a theory that the other
leader was very discouraged and emotionally drained by these
girls and their drama by the end of last year, and so when I
showed up, I was given the clique and their dramatics for my
group.  Ah, the joys of being the newbie.  I’m happy to help,
and I’m glad the other leader seems much happier, but I really
need to find a way to encourage these girls to shift their
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priorities a little bit.

Complicating the matter is the fact that we meet in the youth
pastor’s office, so it’s really hard to supervise everyone at
once, especially when there is drama.  I have girls wanting to
poke through his drawers, lie under his computer desk, read
his post-it notes and memos, and to sit on his desk.  I’m
starting to feel more like a babysitter than a small group
leader, and the girls in my group are turning 13; it’s not
like they’re little kids (which is what I’m dealing with all
day and at night AFTER youth group).

Don’t get me wrong; I do enjoy it; I’m just really frustrated
right now.  I really like the fact that it’s something I get
to do with my husband (the small group part is only about 40
minutes.  For the rest of the two hours, we get to do things
together), and I like hanging out with the other leaders and
the girls when they’re not acting crazy.  I’m just saying that
those times are getting few and far between.  I need to find a
way to focus the kids and also to get our group back to
concentrating on the weekly lessons.  We can still have fun
while we do  that, but step #1 will probably be to get us out
of the pastor’s office – I don’t even know where to start if
not there.

When I signed up for this gig, I failed to realize that aside
from  the  long-shot  of  the  Chicago  Cubs  making  the  World
Series, my two favorite yearly live televised events – the
Country Music Awards and the Academy of Country Music Awards –
air on Wednesday nights.  I cannot express how much I enjoy
watching these shows, and it’s kind of like an athletic event
– it’s not really the same to watch them after the fact.  One
year, I even did a live blog while watching one of these
awards shows, and it was hectic, but a lot of fun.  Tempted as
I am to call in sick to youth group next week, I could not
look seven 7th graders in the eyes and tell them that I missed
our group to stay home and watch the Country Music Awards,
especially after the major drama that was this week.  So next



week, I will actually be avoiding cnn.com and the media from
late Wednesday night until whenever I will get a chance to
watch  the  recorded  CMAs  –  which  might  not  be  until  the
weekend!!!  Yes, I’m pouting, but I’m going to put my best
face forward and just do it.  But I reserve the right to
complain about it all I want on my blog!!!!!

Back to the Bronx
After returning from being booed at rehearsal… second time we
have read through and I’m already being booed… I’M LOOOOOVIN’
IT!!!!! I Returned to see the Yanks down 3-1 in the second and
it did not get much better after.  I’m pleased to say that
they never gave in.  That dratted combination of Lee-Utley
killed us again.  Mr. Utley tied Mr. October (Reggie Jackson…
even named a candy bar after him) for the most home runs in a
single World Series with five… so far, NO MORE FOR YOU!!!

So tomorrow night, we go back to ‘da Bronx for the magic game
six.  I have said for the past week or so that it would be six
and BACK TO THE NEW DIGS!

Final: Yanks 6… Phillies 8.

Deliciously Evil
Today at our second rehearsal, we got to watch the original
1947 classic film starring Jimmy Stewart, Donna Reed, and
Lionel Barrymore.  I now wonder why It’s A Wonderful Life has
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not been a holiday tradition along side the myriad versions of
A  Christmas  Carol  and  other  movies.   I  thought  it  was
extraordinary for the first time.  Primarily, Travis wanted us
to watch and listen to line inflection and deliveries since
many of the lines in the script are taken verbatim from the
film, but I think watching Mr. Barrymore’s performance will
help even more in developing my take on Mr. Potter.  Producer
Mare asked if I could channel Drew’s great-uncle.  I thought
the performance was stupendous and I can see why many in the
cast have congratulated me on getting the role.

I also had time today to highlight my lines with the extremely
cool erasable highlighters.  Whatever genius at Crayola came
up with these deserves millions.  I highly recommend them to
every actor.

And ONE MORE WIN TO GO! but I will not be so bold as to
predict a five game series.  But I will ask… how many HBPs
does it take before it becomes intentional?  In his first at
bat, A-Rod was hit for the third time in two games.  A warning
was immediately given to both pitchers.  Coincidental?  I
realize that pitchers like to come inside to him but jeez…

Final score…. Evil Empire 7… Defending Champs 4

Happy Post Halloween
Unless of course you are reading from some part of the world
which  is  still  living  in  October  31st.   My  holiday  was
EXCELLENT even with the working part.  Friday, I got into my
vampire costume complete with double-layered cape, full facial
makeup, tuxedo, the whole nine yards.  I even got to frighten
my young nieces.  Poor Sydney may not speak to me for a
while.  As always, I had an awesome time with friends playing
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games all pretty loud and late, but great times!!!!

Today was another long Saturday at the store.  Unfortunately,
no costumes allowed… What crazy place is this?! However, I was
allowed to sit on the ledge infront of the store to hand out
candy…. as long as I did not go overboard.  Hopefully, a bag
of Starburst, Baby Ruth, and an assortment of kisses, Rolo,
and Reese’s PBCs was not too much.  I did get to see the
nieces and nephews in their get ups.  Shelby was a sorceress
of some kind; Joshua was the ULTIMATE NERD; Elizabeth was a
dark ninja; Alex was a police officer; Alyssa was a 50s chick
complete with poodle skirt and a “leather” jacket I seem to
recall from a show or two in years past; Noah was a skeleton;
little Sydney was a cowgirl.  All adorable.. here is 5 of the
seven.

Unfortunately,  the  50s  chick  is  not  wearing  the  black
jacket.  Hope everyone had a spooktacular Halloween.  And The
YANKS are up 2 games to 1.  2 more wins and they will win
their 27th WORLD CHAMPIONSHIP! My favorite part of Game three:
pitcher Andy Pettite had a hit, RBI, and was nearly passed by
Derek Jeter as the two made their way home!  Final Score:
Yankees 8… Phillies 5.

Now… I can enjoy my extra hour of sleep.  Don’t forget to fall
back!

Not to be outdone here are little Chloe and big sister Kyli
all the way rom Alaska.



A Character Of Pure Evil
Tonight, the cast of It’s a Wonderful Life met to have a mass
read-through of the script.  I must say that I did not know
that there were so many characters of such evil intentions in
the literature surrounding what is traditionally known as the
“most wonderful time of the year.”  First, we have Ebenezer
Scrooge (I really want to see the new version coming next
weekend).  Years later, the Grich very nearly stole Christmas
from  “every  Who  down  in  Whoville.”   Now,  I  have  been
introduced  to  a  character  who  has  so  many  unredeemable
qualities that he puts both of them to shame.   Henry F.
Potter is going to be a magnificent role to portray.  I have
been an evil HENCHMAN before; however, I have never before
been THE evil character with his own entourage.  Just reading
the script, I could tell how delicious this will be.

I will once again be on the glorious Huber stage with a large
cast both young and older and some of which I have been
fortunate to work with before.  Another WCCTer will be making
his debut on the stage.  He was even taking pictures of the
bare stage and marveling at the size.  People have asked me
where I prefer to perform: anywhere they will have me.  How’s
that for a diplomatic answer?

I did manage to get home by the third inning of Game  2.  I
had  to  call  my  pals  and  relate  my  excitement!   Sorry  I
interrupted The Office. I could not believe that they were
actually able to watch as it was broadcast.  And I am extra
excited because the series is now tied 1-1 and tomorrow is a
travel day to the City of Brotherly Love.  Four Games to go!!!
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The Lee Utley Show
Ok, ok… granted… Game One of the World Series was not C.C.’s
finest pitching outing.  Cliff Lee pitched his behind off and
the defending World Champs definitely came into the Bronx
ready to go… but IT WAS ONLY GAME ONE, FOLKS! Yanks in 6! Very
little to say that went well for a Yankee fan other than we
are glad game one is over.  A-Rod silenced, Mark “Chris”
Teixiera no help either, C.C. down in seven after getting no
help from his offense.   In fact, very little offensively
until the ninth when we finally got a run in.  Once again Fox
Sports  announcing  duo  managed  their  typical  balanced
commentary.  I do believe there was a total of two players on
the field and neither wore pinstripes.

Final: Phillies 6, Yankees 1

Game 2 Tomorrow night.  Have a read-through so I will have to
miss half.  GO YANKS!!! Maybe we will get to see a pie
delivered by starter A.J. Burnett (hopefully not since they
only come after a from behind victory).

Overall,  A  Series-ly
Wonderful Day
Ok… the big item.  The Yankees are off to THE WORLD SERIES! 
After a bit of speculation about the pitching decision (I
thought all along that Andy Pettite was the way to go since he
as pitched in numerous big games and now has the most post-
season wins of any pitcher).  Once again, a great game and I
was flabbergasted when the combo of Buck and McCarver began to
be silenced when the Angels remarkably made two errors in a
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row.  The quartet of players who were flying high in the late
’90s  (Captain  Jeter,  Pettite,  Jorge  Posada,  and  closer
extraordinaire, MARIANO RIVERA) will be joined by second year
skipper, Joe Girardi (who was also the catcher in the late 90s
and now is the fourth person to play on a World Series Yankee
team and later coach another to the series).

NOW, for even better news on a personal level (close but yes
even better), I will be playing the role of the eeeeeevil Mr.
Potter in the Village Players’ production of It’s A Wonderful
Life.  Travis called me earlier and informed me that I need to
put on my mean face.  I love playing the villain.  Can’t wait
to get started!  And it is now projected to run 2 weekends
(December 11-13 & 18-20).

GO  YANKEES!!!!   AND  NOW  I  CAN  TRY  OUT  THOSE  ERASABLE
HIGHLIGHTERS (I was hoping that it would not be a long wait). 
BOOYAH!

Baseball announcers
Since  I  am  a  Tiger  fan,  I  do  tend  to  like  the  Tiger
announcers, but since they did not make the playoffs � , I am
listening to other announcers. So far, I’ve heard the Yankee
announcers during the season. The lady they have (sorry I
don’t recall her name) seems to really know her baseball. The
Red Sox and Angels announcers are gung ho for their team (as
expected) but seemed to do their homework on the other team. I
feel this is very important. It bugs me when the announcer
can’t pronounce the other team’s players.

I hope to hear the NL announcers before this round of the
playoffs ends. But that will depend on my schedule and when I
can get to a computer or radio that gets local stations.
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I’m thinking the AL will come down to the Angels and the
Yankees. I’ve been against the Yankees since I knew about
baseball, so I really can’t root for them. (Sorry J…) I do
think they will go to the World Series, my likes and dislikes
won’t change that at all. They have a better set of pitchers
and they can out hit any team on any night.

I’m not sure about the National League teams, since I didn’t
pay as much attention to them. I would like the Dodgers to get
to the Series, but I’m not sure which team has the best
chance. Prior bias on my part hopes the Cardinals don’t get in
(they beat Detroit in 2006). While it looks good for the
Dodgers, I just just don’t know. As far as the Phillies and
Diamondbacks, to me that is a coin toss.

Fearless prediction

Yankees,  Dodgers  in  the  Series.  Yankees  win  it  6  games.
Arrgh!!! I hate saying that….


